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M I N U T E S
At 4:02 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Edith Loyer Nelson in Room Five (5) of Shoreline Community College at Lake Forest Park, 17171 Bothell Way N.E., Suite A220, Lake Forest Park, WA, 98155.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Ms. Sarah Phillips was not in attendance due to her commitment to attend the Western Conference of the Association of Community College Trustees (ACCT), held in San Francisco, CA, June 25-28, 2003.
Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:
At 4:02 PM, Chair Loyer Nelson announced that the Board would meet in Executive Session for approximately 30 to 45 minutes for the purpose of evaluating a state employee.  

SCC’s LAKE FOREST PARK BRANCH CAMPUS:

Calling attention to Board Agenda Item #18, Ms. Kae Peterson asked if those present wished to tour the SCC@LFP facility while the Board held an Executive Session. 

Ms. Peterson introduced Lake Forest Park staff, including Ms. Robin Ballard, Ms. Nancy Arnold, Ms. Angie Nickerson, Ms. Sharon Sneddon, Mr. Keith Edholm, and Ms. Mary Sutton.
Confirming that every classroom was either currently in use or would soon be in use this evening, she further explained that SCC@ LFP offers advising to students once a month from main campus.  Books can be ordered from SCC@LFP and will arrive via courier from the main campus Bookstore. Library resources can be ordered via computer from the main campus Library.  SCC@LFP also offers financial aid services. 
A sample of faculty currently teaching at SCC@LFP includes Ken Matthews, Michael Murphy, Lars Giusti, Doreen Rose, DuValle Daniel, Rita Wirkala, Karen Wirkala, Marty Cooksie, Michael Lake, and Diane Beaudry.
 
 
RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION:

At 4:35 PM, Chair Loyer Nelson announced that the Board would reconvene in regular session.

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Ms. Elsa Welch to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held May 28, 2003.  
At the call for the question, Professor Karen Kreutzer asked that the Minutes be amended as follows:  On Page 11 of 14, paragraph four, the last sentence should read, “She said faculty the Governance Steering Committee members are in agreement that, when the time is right the Governance Steering Committee should be dissolved.”   Further, on Page 11 of 14, paragraph five, third sentence, Diane Clifford’s title should be “Instructor,” not “Professor.”  
Chair Loyer Nelson asked that two further corrections be made, one on Page 13 of 14, the last paragraph, the reference to “Chair Sarah Phillips” should be changed to “Chair Edith Loyer Nelson.”  On Page 14 of 14, first sentence, the reference to “Chair Sarah Phillips” should also be changed to “Chair Edith Loyer Nelson.”

Ms. Welch then moved that the May 28, 2003 Minutes be approved as amended.  Mr. Paul Burton seconded the motion and the Board approved the Minutes as amended. 

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
There were no comments.

ACTION:  APPROVE 2003-2004 STUDENT SERVICES AND ACTIVITIES BUDGET

Interim Director of Student Programs, Mr. Scott Saunders, introduced Student Body Treasurer, Mr. George Jonson, to present the proposed Services and Activities budget for 2003-2004 for Board approval.  Mr. Saunders praised Mr. Jonson for his efforts to successfully tackle the complex job of developing a budget, which takes into account the needs and concerns of all the students.  
Mr. Jonson explained to the Board how the students’ budget process works.  The proposed budget was prepared by the S&A Budget Committee, which was chaired by Student Body Treasurer George Jonson, and the allocations approved by the Student Senate.  In addition to Jonson and Saunders, the budget committee included Professor Chris Fisher, Manager of Student Leadership and Organizations Michele Cruver, Student Senate members Marquita Prinzing, Carla Magee, and Paul Droppelman, and student-at-large member Sean Keller.
Changes in procedures and new programs were initiated as part of the budgeting process.  These include:

a)  International Student Fee Revenue

In cooperation with the SS&A Fee Budget Committee, the International Programs Office is retaining $26,000 from the $72,000 in international student revenue allocated to the SS&A Fee Budget last year in order to fund retention and orientation programs for international students.  The International Campus Activity Programmers (ICAPS) budget has previously provided student activities recruitment, and some additional retention and orientation services for international students.  International Programs would like to expand the retention and orientation services for this population.

b)  CAPS and Campus Ambassadors Programs Merged

The Campus Activities Programmers has been renamed as the Campus Ambassadors Program, and will provide campus tours, community outreach activities, and recruitment of international and domestic students for student activities under one budget.
c)  Student Leadership Program

The Student Leadership Budget supports a new program designed to provide a summer leadership class for Student Government Officers and CAPS, ongoing training for club leaders during the academic year, and a cross-cultural leadership experience from August 26th -September 8th for Student Government officers and CAPS to be held at El Tech University in Monterrey, Mexico.

d)  Parent-Child Education Center

The SS&A Budget was not able to provide funding for evening or weekend childcare services for the 2003-04 academic year.  The Center will maintain daytime operations with user fees for students held at or near the current level.  The SS&A Budget Committee has granted a $10,000 increase in the Parent-Child Care Center’s budget, to $80,000 in student fees, to ensure that user fees for students are not increased.  The Committee felt that the additional cost of maintaining evening and weekend operations was not a cost effective use of student fees due to low demand during these hours.

e)  Transfer Student Tutoring Program

Transfer Student Tutoring received $10,000 last year to operate on a trial basis during summer quarter of 2002, and a supplemental grant from the Student Senate of an additional $60,000 for fall 2002 through spring 2003.   The success of the program has led to an allocation of $63,034 for 2003-04.

f)  Theater Tech Program

The Budget Committee provided an $11,000 increase in the Theater Tech budget, to $24,495.  The majority of these funds are to provide a student hourly position to assist the Theater Manager in set design and construction, and for stage management, audio and lighting support for student concerts and plays.

g)  Art Gallery Program

The Student Senate provided student fee funding of $3,500 to supplement the General Fund’s support for the Art Gallery located in the 1000 Building.  The additional funds are being used to provide a student hourly position to assist the Gallery director, and to provide better promotion on campus and in the community for Art Gallery displays.

h)  Student Senate Planned Contingency Fund

The Budget Committee has allocated $172,451 to the Student Senate’s Planned Contingency Fund.  Student Fee revenue from excess enrollment could increase the Contingency Fund even further.  The Budget Committee philosophy is that a large contingency needs to be available during a time when the College is experiencing severe budget cuts and the potential loss of services benefiting students.  The Senate Planned Contingency Fund for 2003-04 is less than the anticipated cash carry forward from 2002-03.   At a time when student fee revenues also are at record levels, the Budget Committee is concerned about the ability to maintain the current levels of program funding in the future without an increase in student activity fees. 
Motion 03:21:

Mr. Paul Burton moved that the Student Services and 




Activities Fee budget for FY2003-04, in the amount of $1,655,113, 


be approved and that actual cash balances from June 30, 2003 be 



incorporated into the student contingency budget and, further, that 



the Board authorize the College President or the Vice President for 


Administrative Services to budget and expend such funds 




consistent with applicable state regulations and/or College policies 



and procedures and adjust for errors or corrections as needed.



The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was passed 



unanimously by the Board.  

ACTION:  APPROVE ADMINISTRATIVE/EXEMPT POSITIONS:

Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye, presented this action item for the Board’s consideration.
In accordance with Board Resolution #75, “Delegation of Authority,” the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new administrative/exempt appointments.

Two administrative/exempt positions were brought before the Board for confirmation.

Susan H. Hoyne, Ph.D., will join Shoreline's staff as the Instructional Dean in the Science Division.  Most recently, Dr. Hoyne served as a Dean at Clark College for the last three years.  She also chaired the English department at Centralia College and at Cornish College of Performing Arts.  Dr. Hoyne has extensive classroom teaching experience.   She will assume the administrative responsibilities for the Science Division including oversight of course schedule planning, faculty evaluation, faculty development, curriculum development, faculty/staff hiring and supervision, budget development, fiscal monitoring, and other related administrative activities with and for the assigned program areas.


Motion 03:22:

Ms. Elsa Welch made a motion that Dr. Susan H. Hoyne be 



confirmed as Instructional Dean effective July 1, 2003 at an 



annual salary of $70,000.





Mr. Paul Burton seconded the motion, which was approved 



unanimously by the Board. 
Dr. Rye explained that the second dean confirmation was conceived as a rotating position.  The first candidate for this newly developed approach is Professor Terry L. Taylor.  Professor Taylor will join Shoreline's staff as the Instructional Dean in the Intra-American Studies and Social Sciences Division.  Mr. Taylor has been teaching at Shoreline Community College since September 1997 and was awarded tenure in 2000.  He has served as the Assistant Division Chair of the Intra-American Studies and Social Sciences Division for the past year, and has acted as Chair of the History Department for several years.  Mr. Taylor will assume the administrative responsibilities for the Intra-American Studies and Social Sciences Division including oversight of course schedule planning, faculty evaluation, faculty development, curriculum development, faculty/staff hiring and supervision, budget development, fiscal monitoring, and other related administrative activities with and for the assigned program areas.  


Motion 03:23:

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton that Terry L. 




Taylor be confirmed as Instructional Dean effective July 1, 




2003 at an annual salary of $70,000.





The Board adopted this motion, which was seconded by 




Ms. Elsa Welch, unanimously. 
ACTION:  PRESIDENT’S CONTRACT/EXTENSION:


Motion 03:24

Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that the Board adopt 




Resolution No. 79, “President’s Contract/Extension.”





Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion, which was adopted 




by the Board unanimously. 
ADOPT RESOLUTIONS #80 AND #81:


Motion 03:25

Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that the Board adopt 




Resolution #80, “Commending Service of Professor Karen 




Kretuzer, SCCFT Federation President.”





Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was 




adopted by the Board unanimously. 


Motion 03:26

Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that the Board adopt 




Resolution #81, “Commending Service of Student Body 




Association President Shaun S. Scott.”




Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion, which was adopted 




by the Board unanimously. 
Professor Kreutzer and Mr. Scott each received a framed certificate and bouquet of flowers in recognition of their service to the Board.  
INFORMATION:  RPOCEDURAL UPDATE TO POLICY 4728, “ANNUAL LEAVE POLICY FOR ADMINISTRATIVE/EXEMPT EMPLOYEES:”

At the April 23, 2003 Board of Trustees meeting, Policy 4728: Annual Leave Policy for Administrative/Exempt Employees was revised.  As a follow-up to this revision, the Office of Human Resources re-examined our Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program and determined that it, too, needed revision.  

The Board was provided a copy of both the current (blue copy) Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program language with suggested changes (including a name change to Administrative/Exempt Staff Terms and Conditions of Employment) and the final version (white copy). Most of the changes are not substantive in nature, more grammatical and in accord with the recent changes to Policy 4728.  

As there are no changes to Policy 4728 itself, these program/procedural items were brought to the Board as informational items only.
REPORT:  BUDGET UPDATE:

Vice President Beverly Brandt said that the state’s 2003-04 budget is final, based on a legislative comprise budget which will set a precedent for the future.  The SBCTC has parceled out their reserves, allocating an additional $23,000 to Shoreline.  Though the Legislature fully funded the healthcare increase, they did not fund pension increases, which Shoreline must absorb.   Shoreline’s Worker Retraining allocation will be funded at 80% of what we received last year. 
Vice President Brandt estimated that Shoreline would take an additional $300,000 cut next year.  She will keep the Board apprised as the college begins to move though this yearly process.  
REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION:
Ms. Kae Peterson reported that the annual Scholarship Reception was held Thursday, June 5.  Twenty-two scholarships were awarded to students from Shorewood and Shorecrest High Schools.  Donors were honored with Crystal Dolphin Awards.  Ms. Peterson offered congratulations to Donors Paul and Nancy Burton, who are now at the Presidential Level of giving.  Ms. Peterson reminded those present that Sunday, August 17, is the annual Foundation Picnic, to be held at State Representative Ruth Kagi’s home.  Lake Forest Park’s summer celebration, Picnic in the Park, is scheduled for July 26, and the annual Shoreline parade will be held August 16 beginning at 11:00 AM.  The Foundation will sponsor a marching dolphin band for the first time this year.  Ms. Peterson credited Mr. Brad Coulter for design of the participants’ tee-shirts.    Shoreline Salutes is scheduled for Thursday, September 18.
REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Noting the high volume of students and the effect of budget cutbacks, Professor Karen Kreutzer expressed the frustrations of the faculty in their efforts to continue the depth and breadth of classes at Shoreline in an attempt to serve the needs of all the students. 
She lauded the selection of Dr. Terry Taylor to the position of Dean of Intra American Studies/Social Sciences, a decision which, she said, gives a sense of community and re-connection to faculty.  

Professor Kreutzer said the Board’s Resolution #80 honoring her service to the Board during her tenure as president of the Federation came as a complete surprise.  She first came to Shoreline in 1972 as a student.  A divorced mom with two children, she essentially “grew up” at the College and was able to complete her degree to become a faculty member, then tenured professor.  She said she is constantly dealing with students who are in the same situation she faced.  Her deep and abiding faith in this institution have sustained her, she said, and she feels fortunate to have the opportunity to serve the college at this time. 

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, thanked the Foundation and the faculty for sponsoring this year’s Retirement Party, saying that early retirees Jennifer Swant and Judissa Anders had attended this year’s annual event.  
Ms. Lytle noted that the campus beautification day was held just before this year’s Commencement.  She thanked Mr. Jim Hammond, president of the Puget Sound Automobile Dealers’ Association, for his contribution of the flowering planters placed throughout the campus. 
She said this coming Fall the Civil Service Reform collective bargaining process will be new and interesting for the classified staff. 

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Shaun Scott, said that the annual reception for multicultural students was held on June 6, the Friday before Commencement.  This event gives students the chance to realize what they have achieved as they prepare to graduate.   

Mr. Scott said this has been a wonderful year. 

REPORT:  VICE PRESIDENT PAULETTE FLEMING REPRESENTING THE COLLEGE PRESIDENT:
Dr. Holly Moore was unable to be present due to an out-of-town commitment.  Vice President Paulette Fleming, designated Administrator-in-Charge, represented President Moore.

Ms. Fleming commended the work done by the students to prepare their annual budget.  All student clubs and committees were included in the process.  She said that these discussions can be complex, especially when faced with limited resources.

Dr. Andrea Rye provided an enrollment update, calling attention to the College’s strong international enrollment.  

Vice President Fleming expressed appreciation to Mr. Shaun Scott and Professor Karen Kreutzer on behalf of President Moore for working collaboratively with all college constituencies throughout the year.  She herself has worked closely with Professor Kreutzer since June of 1999.  She said Professor Kreutzer has done an incredible job.  Vice President Fleming thanked Professor Kreutzer and ASB President Shaun Scott for their service. 
Vice President Fleming noted a letter sent from President Holly Moore to Central Washington University President Jerilyn McIntyre, which recognized the value and importance of two-year/four-year partnerships.  

She thanked everyone who was able to attend this year’s Commencement ceremonies.

The Board of Trustees will attend a dinner hosted by the Shoreline City Council prior to the Council Meeting on Monday, September 8.

Vice President Fleming distributed the latest edition of “Trustee Quarterly,” a publication of the ACCT, and the new College Catalog.  Shoreline students are featured on the catalog cover and information on each student is featured on the inside of the cover. 

REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Board Chair Edith Loyer Nelson thanked Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Derek Edwards, and Secretary to the Board, Ms. Michele Foley, for their service this past year.  She also asked Ms. Foley to extend the Board’s appreciation to Shoreline Community College @ Lake Forest Park host, Ms. Kae Peterson, and her staff for their preparation and hospitality to the Board. 
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for September 24, 2003, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Loyer Nelson adjourned the meeting at 6:00 PM.








Signed _______________________ 









 Edith Loyer Nelson, Chair

Attest: _________________________ 

_______________________________ 

  Michele Foley, Secretary

